Excerpts from a 30-year old newsletter
Our Alpine Echo newsletter of January 20, 1991 gives a report on the year 1990, which in many ways resembled 2020. Here are a few paragraphs from that letter.
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Locate the "letters "I" and "F" in the alphabet. Now, move from the "I" one position to the left and you have an "H". Next, move from the "F" one position to the left and you get "E". 

There is little difference between "IF" and "HE", is there not?

"IF only that person was not so impossible! 

            "HE delights in doing the impossible! (Luke 1:37)

"IF only the Dollar exchange would go up instead of down all the time!" 

            "HE shall supply all our needs." (Phil 4:19)

"IF we could only… "

            "We can do all things through Christ; HE strengthens us!" (Phil. 4:13)

"IF we just had..." 

"HE owns the cattle on a thousand hills" (Psalm 50:10);  "All things are ours; we are Christ's; Christ is God's." (I Corinthians 3:21-23)

IF we had known in 1964 of all the difficulties, heartaches, separations, trials and Problems that we would be facing as missionaries, would we have made the same decision? 

What IF we had known about all the blessings, fruit, answered prayers, joyful experiences and victories that HE has bestowed upon us?  
IF is a child of doubt; HE is the author and finisher of our faith! IF tries to seduce us into questioning God's love, his wisdom, his knowledge, his authority, his provision. IF weakens us but HE gives strength.
After going through difficult times, we often thank the Lord that problems don't hit us all at once! We shudder to think of how we would fare IF that should happen! 
That is what 1990 was like. Just before New Years, Becky had all her wisdom teeth pulled. We had planned a two month trip to USA for meetings and a Field Director Conference. Becky shared of a bad situation with a college roommate and Verna decided to fly early to help her move. 
Back in Austria, I had to deal with two extremely rare hurricanes, one with 100 mph winds. While putting a slide presentation together, our electric went out for 13 hours. Winds ripped the siding off the back of the school building and I worked feverishly after dark to make repairs and prevent internal damage. I completed the Bible Institute bookkeeping and packed suitcases by candlelight. When finished, I set the alarm for 3:00 a.m. and fell into bed.  I left for the airport at 3:30, but both major roads from Ampflwang were blocked by fallen trees. One local resident was killed when a tree fell on his car. I managed to get to the airport using back roads and by the time I reached the airport, winds had subsided and the plane was cleared for takeoff.
All this was symptomatic for the entire year and even our short two-month furlough brought turbulence, including expensive car repairs and the death of Verna's mother. Verna was full time cook for the Bible Institute and in summer, she cooked for camps and conferences. In July, 1990 she unexpectedly had a full hysterectomy and 3 days later, a family of six Canadians came to live with us for a month!

We are amazed, however, at how the Lord worked in 1990 in spite of all that stress!

The number of Bible Institute students had more than quadrupled since we founded the school in 1984 and 1990 was the year we purchased a new campus. 
My primary job was with the Bible Institute, for which I was business manager, teacher and Board member. But I wore many other hats. I served as Chairman of the ARGEGÖ, an Austrian association of pastors and missionaries, on the Board of Black Forest Academy and as our mission’s Field Director for six couples in Austria and Germany. After the Iron Curtain fell in 1989, GMU sent its first missionary couple to Eastern Europe -- under my supervision. 
IF you think we will now describe 2020, think again! Let’s just say that it was similar.

If you have received our newsletters and been praying for us, you already know. HE is still using and blessing us in our old age!
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